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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices @ Beehive on 

Monday 8 September 2014
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Susan Groves




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Peter Halse  **




Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Peter Corke

Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Vera Howard







Cllr Caroline Kolek  








Cllr John Zarczynski

** Also EDDC Councillor


In Attendance

4 Members of the public
Press – Katy Griffin (Midweek Herald), Jack Dixon (Pulman’s View)
Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev John Fairweather
The Chairman requested members to approve that the agenda item 7 be moved to just before item 4, the Police report . This was agreed unanimously.
14/357
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr Gary Elliot (A/L), Cllr Les Lunt(A/L), Cllr Jackie Wadsworth (A/L), Cllr Vernon Whitlock (A/L) and late apologies from Cllr Henry Brown. 
14/358
To receive declarations of interest
Cllr Coombs – Trustee of Honiton Glen Conservation Group (P)

14/359
To sign the Minutes of meeting held 14th August 2014 
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were amended to correct the page numbers approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

14/360
To receive a short presentation from Duke of Edinburgh representatives who have used equipment bought through Parishes Together Funding

Brian Cherritt gave a short presentation on the benefits of being able to provide the Duke of Edinburgh equipment bought from funds received from Parishes Together scheme. Many young people have been able to take part in achieving both Silver and Gold levels. The Town Council also heard from 2 young students who recently took part both of whom said it was a life changing experience and thanked the Town council for enabling them to do this.

Brian Cheritt and the 2 students left the meeting.
14/361 To receive the Police Report

Apologies were received from PCSO England as the Police were unable to attend. However PCSO England was able to provide a written report stating that there had been a total of 38 crimes between 11th August and 8th September. The crimes included 6 assaults, 4 burglaries, 4 persons cautioned,1 Cannabis warning and 1 restorative disposal. There was 1 misuse of drugs warrant issued in Honiton
Honiton CID was investigating an incident in the early hours of 7th September where a local man was seriously assaulted outside a block of flats in Honiton.
14/362
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Twiss stated Annual reviews were taking place at East Devon District Council and provided statistics relating to housing. He confirmed that the housing list was down from 4000 to 2426 primarily by preventing homelessness and avoiding the use of B&B;s. East Devon District  Council  were able to collect almost 100% of rent and had carried out a lot of refurbishment work on their properties as part of a rolling 5 year programme.
Cllr Ash confirmed that it was good to hear about the reduction in the waiting list and added that this may partly be due to the band criteria being altered. Cllr Twiss agreed and also stated that 62% of those in band B were housed.

Cllr Kolek asked what happened to those families that were evicted. Cllr Twiss was unsure and said he would find out and let the Office know.

Cllr Zarcynski asked if the bedroom tax had affected tenants. Cllr Twiss confirmed that it had not caused tenants financial problems but has made them think carefully about whether they have the need for as many rooms.
Cllr O’Leary attended the opening of the Skate Park in Honiton and was pleased to inform the Town Council that it was the largest concrete skate park in East Devon. 

Cllr O’Leary also confirmed that takings at Thelma Hulbert Gallery had increased by 16.7% and more donations had been received. The Gallery had also been awarded Heritage Lottery fund for the sum of approximately £18,000. This was all due to the hard working and dedicated staff at the Gallery.

Cllr Pavey added that the Children’s activities were always a huge success.

Cllr Ash also stated that the educational work carried out by the Gallery was invaluable. 

Cllr Ash asked for an update on the sports strategy and if Honiton Town Council could be consulted on it. Cllr Twiss said he would obtain the information and let the office know.
Cllr Diviani informed the Town Council that “Making it Local” funding was to be considered shortly and it was hoped that the next round of funding will be available from January. The autumn statement was expected soon in which the A303 duelling announcement was expected. He confirmed that the housing figures were also helped by the fact that East Devon District Council was able to buy a large amount of housing stock from the Government. The right to buy was not encouraged as the stock was then permanently lost but if it did take place the funds were always put back into housing and not used elsewhere.

Cllr Randall-Johnson apologised for not attending the WW1 Church Service held by Honiton Town Council last month. 

Cllr Randall-Johnson confirmed that real-time bus displays will be available both sides of the road just outside Honiton train station. She urged Councillors and members of the public to attend the meeting being held on Wednesday 10thSseptember to provide youth services in Honiton.
Cllr Randall-Johnson, Cllr Diviani, Cllr O’Leary, Cllr Twiss and Rev Fairweather left the meeting.
14/363
Public Question Time
The Town Clerk confirmed that there were no questions.

14/364
To receive on Honiton Together project
Apologies were received from Alex Gibson, Community Development Worker at East Devon District Council who provided a short written report which Cllr Pavey read out to the Council.

Collaboration was the key for making this project succeed and it was hoped that consulting with the general public would take place in January 2015.

Cllr Ash hoped that any consultation was carried with Honiton Town Council in order that work was not duplicated especially if the Council proceeds with the neighbourhood plan.

14/365 Co-option of a Councillor

The Mayor confirmed that one candidate had withdrawn his application earlier that day and that only one candidate remained and therefore Mr Nick Boggon was co-opted by default and requested that Mr Nick Boggon  address the Council.

Mr Boggon introduced himself and informed the Town Council that he was particularly interested in open spaces and planning issues and hoped he would serve the community well.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

14/366 To resolve to appoint a Co-opted Member

IT WAS RESOLVED that Mr Nick Boggon be co-opted on to the Council, 
14/367
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor

The Mayor confirmed that the Church service in commemoration for WW1 was very well attended.
There were no questions for the Mayor.
14/368
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Pavey 
Cllr Pavey confirmed that the Credit Union sessions were now taking place on Tuesdays at the Library and that volunteers were needed to be part of a committee who will be responsible for managing the volunteers and promoting the service.
Cllr Pavey confirmed that the Friends of the Library were very active and were celebrating their anniversary.

Cllr Pavey confirmed that the allotments group were very active and working hard alongside the Deputy Town Clerk in its search for possible allotment sites.

Cllr Coombs 

Cllr Coombs informed the Council that Devon County Council had launched a new website called East Devon Way which mentioned Honiton.
14/369
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 12th August 2014 to 2nd September 2014

Devon County Council

1. Devon Highways regarding new Parish  and Town Council Webpage

East Devon District Council

2. The Knowledge issues 14, 15, 16 

Other

       3. 
Community Council of  Devon – Village Green.


       4. 
NHS Northern, Eastern and Western Devon CCG – Public Meetings and Drop-in sessions

       5.   SLCC – 2014 Regional Conference Taunton/2015 Regional Roadshow/2014-2015 CP

             Course Programme.

       6.   Letter Devon Freewheelers – thank you for Charter Day donation of £50.

       7.   Letter Hospiscare – thank for support at the Fashion Show Beehive.

       8.   Email Jo Pavey – thank you for your kind message

       9.   Letter from resident  regarding supporting the granting of a 10 year lease and charitable status for the Beehive.

      10.  Letter from a resident in support of the Beehive.

      11.  Letter Sturminster Newton Town Council – management of community complex.

      12.  Copy of Letter to East Devon District Council regarding Clapper Lane access.

      13.  DALC News August 2014.

      14.  DALC AGM &Conference, Westpoint Conference Centre, Exeter, Saturday 11th October 2014.

      15.  Electoral Commission – rules for candidates elections 2014-2015.

      16.  Exmouth Town Council – invitation Exmouth’s Civic & Community Service.

      17.  SLCC AGM Bristol Marriott, Friday 10th October 2014.

      18.  Tony Hogg, PCC, requesting views from members of the public on the 101 emergency police number

Cllr Coombs requested that items 9, 10 and 12 be read out to the Council. Cllr Coombs was concerned that details of the accident on Clapper Lane had not been provided and it was quite possible that pedestrians could be at danger.

It was agreed that this be reviewed by the Planning Committee.

The clerk confirmed that item 10 should have stated letter from non-resident as this person did not live in Honiton.

Item 18 – The Council felt that the telephone number 101 was a National Number and therefore a complete waste of time by Tony Hogg to be asking what the members of the public thought about it. It was agreed that letter be sent expressing the Council’s concern about the lack of communication that took place on the decision to close the front help desk of the local police stations.
Correspondence received from 2nd September 2014 to 8th September 2014

Devon County Council

East Devon District Council


a) The Knowledge, issue 17

b) Invitation to East Devon Event 10th October 9.30 – 2.30 focusing on Isolation

c) Neighbourhood Plans Seminar 22nd September 1pm

Other

d) The Clerk September 2014

e) Blackdown Hills AONB news

f) Public Meetings and Drop-In Sessions in East Devon on behalf of From Northern, Eastern and Western Devon Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) - Honiton

g) Letter from resident regarding various Beehive matters and Town Council Financial matters.

h) Request for nominations for members of NALC Larger Council’s Committee
i) Email from a User of The Beehive congratulating the Town Council on the wonderful facility
j) Report from Directors of Beehive
k) DALC Newsletter – September 2014 
l) Email from resident asking that the Town Council not be swayed by letters of support and ensure what it does is legal and ethical
m) Notice to withdraw application for co-option
Item b – It was agreed that Cllr Wadsworth attend the event at East Devon District Council.
Item c – Cllr Ash requested that she be able to attend the Neighbourhood Plans seminar.
Item g was read out to the members along with the response from the Town Clerk confirming that the precept was not doubled because of the Beehive nor was the Council or Town clerk acting inappropriately when considering the long lease and construction costs both of which were yet to be agreed. The Chairman confirmed that he had also written a letter confirming that the Town Clerk was working very hard to ensure the Council operated in a legal manner and that the Town Clerk was carrying out her job in exactly the right manner that was expected. Cllr Zarczynski confirmed that information on construction costs had only been provided as late as 22nd May which was months after completion of the building and this in no way was the fault of the Town Clerk.
Item h - Cllr Coombs asked for further information. It was agreed that this was not relevant for Honiton Town Council.

Item i – Cllr Coombs requested that this be read out to members of the Council.
Cllr Coombs felt that all letters written by members of the public should be brought to the attention of the Council especially as many Councillors were unable to go into the office to view the correspondence.

The Town Clerk confirmed that the Policy Committee will be addressing how correspondence was to be dealt with.
Item j – it was agreed that the Directors report be circulated to all Councillors.

Item l – The Town Clerk confirmed that all letters that had been received had been supplied with full names and addresses and they were to her knowledge genuine letters.

Item m – Cllr Kolek was disappointed that the other co-option candidate had retracted his application as she felt that the Council could have benefited from another young Councillor.

14/370 To appoint the following Councillor:


  a)  Cllr Jackie Wadsworth as a co-representative of Devon Senior Voice.
It was unanimously agreed that Cllr Wadsworth be appointed as above.

This was RESOLVED.
14/371 To agree that the Town Council applies for grant funding to provide for the installation of a handrail at the steps on the western side of The Glen
It was agreed unanimously to approve the recommendation of the Deputy Town Clerk.
This was RESOLVED.
14/372 To receive minutes of the Vision working group dated 13th August 2014 and resolves the following recommendations: 

That, prior to any final decision being taken to proceed with a Neighbourhood Plan:

1.
The Town Council applies to East Devon District Council to designate the whole parish of Honiton as the Neighbourhood Area to be covered by a Neighbourhood Plan (note: the boundary of the Neighbourhood Area may be amended at a later stage should public consultation and the potential scope of the NP show that a different Neighbourhood Area would be more appropriate)

2.
The Town Council applies for Direct Support (professional early stage planning advice) under the Government scheme

3.
The Town Council undertakes limited initial public consultation in order to begin to define the scope of a NP 

4.
The Town Council should include Neighbourhood Planning matters in discussions with Honiton Together with regard to working together to maximise resources

5.
That, for clarity, the name of the working group be changed to the ‘Neighbourhood Plan Working Group’

It was agreed unanimously to approve the recommendations 1 to 5.

It was also agreed that the membership of the group be widened as a lot of work will need to be completed by this group and it would helpful to have some expertise amongst the group.
This was RESOLVED.
IT WAS RESOLVED that the meeting goes into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature.  

The public and press left the room.
14/373  To receive details of quotes for dilapidation work on New Street premises and to resolve to proceed with one before handing the building back to East Devon District Council
Cllr Howard declared a personal interest as one of the building contractors was known to her.

The Town Clerk confirmed that an official contract will be drawn up clearly stating the work that was required in detail and that Cllr Bayliss was to provide assistance to ensure the Town council were compliant.
It was unanimously agreed to proceed with one of the quotes and that the building be handed back upon completion of the work.
14/374
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.38pm.
Signed Chair

8th September 2014

